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Ève Chabanon's exhibition “Chapter 3” builds on her project “The Surplus of 
the non-producer”, which she began in 2016.  

Volunteering in a language school for migrants, Chabanon observed the situa-
tion of (art and) craftspeople, artists and other cultural workers who find 
themselves in exile due to migration and thereby encounter difficulties in 
pursuing their profession, viz.: how do you go about presenting a craft, a 
talent without access to raw materials, tools and workshops, without a legal 
work permit, without a professional network, without community support and 
perhaps even without an outlet if one's own “product” is too culturally-spe-
cific for a Western European context?  

Chabanon's long-term project explores and visualises the connections between 
craft and art practice, identity and systemic failure within society, and 
also creates a container in which, based on the common goal of equal collabo-
ration, a liberal transfer of knowledge between generations and cultures 
takes place. “The Surplus of the non-producer” is also the intended title of 
the final “product”, a film – the conception and production of which drawing 
on the respective abilities of all the members of the collective – but which 
remains as yet unfinished. 

This intensive work within the collective was preceded by extensive research 
as well as the setting-up of a network of Paris-based charities, lawyers, ac-
tivists and thinkers working for the social, legal and professional enhance-
ment and survival of this population in exile, particularly in the field of 
arts and crafts in France. Through affiliated associations and organisations, 
Chabanon came into contact with cultural workers in exile, six of whom are 
still closely involved with the project today: Nassima Shavaeva, a Uighur 
dancer and singer from Kazakhstan; Olivier Iturerere, film and television 
producer from Burundi, Aram Ikram Taştekin, actor from Kurdistan; Abdulmajeed 
Haydar, Palestinian scriptwriter from Syria; Abou Dubaev, stuccoer from 
Chechnya and Yara Al Najem, graphic designer from Syria. 

Chabanon uses the term 'non-producer' to refer to the conditions of cultural 
workers, especially those in exile. How, for instance, does cultural and ar-
tistic work actually manifest itself? Does it necessarily result in an end 
product, an object through which the value of this work can be attested and 
measured? 
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If one speaks of production or non-production, the economic category of added 
value, the surplus, is never far away. In essence the product of a capitalist 
form of society, surplus value in terms of a Marxist understanding, arises 
from the difference between value/natural price and market price. Applied to 
Chabanon's notion of the non-producer, this surplus value not only marks the 
price difference but more pertinently those aspects beyond the sphere of ac-
tual production, precisely those “by-products” that are not manifest: accumu-
lation and exchange of knowledge and skills, possibilities and also frustra-
tions, resilience and ebullience, which can be released in different forms 
from time to time during the work. Working collectively, which represents the 
existential infrastructure for non-producers here, also generates such a sur-
plus. 

The theme of surplus value is reflected in the exhibition above all in the 
form of 100 ceramic mugs handmade by Ève Chabanon. Turned on the potter's 
wheel in a kind of individualised serial production, they illustrate the eco-
nomic reality of Chabanon's artistic production – on a basis that can be cal-
ibrated objectively at last. The mugs will be sold in the framework of the 
exhibition, whereby the price changes with each mug sold, following a curve 
that the French art historian, Sophie Cras (author of L'économie à l'épreuve 
de l'art: Art et capitalisme dans les années 1960, 2018) developed and cali-
brated for Chabanon. If the proceeds from the first mug sold fails to cover 
its production costs, the last mug is sold then at a much higher price, which 
effectively renders it of interest only to enthusiasts or art buyers. The 
price defines the status of an object. It is this oscillation between craft 
and art, between social practice and (self-)empowerment, embedded in the con-
ditions and constraints of our capitalist social order that makes this pro-
ject so fascinating, illuminating, informative and revelatory. 

Alongside the ceramics, the exhibition “Chapter 3” features a handmade table 
and mostly text and video fragments, which illustrate the collaborative na-
ture of the project and, at the same time, reflect Ève Chabanon's difficult 
role as both member and initiator of this collective. How do you meter out 
the right level of inclusion and participation when, in a purely structural 
sense, inequality already obtains? Working in such a collective requires both 
constant and critical self-questioning about one's motivation and intention, 
an identification and weighing-up of individual risks and power relations on 
all sides. It may be precisely these stumbling blocks that throw us back on 
ourselves when confronted with “The Surplus of the non-producer”, when we 
look at the reactions of French (here: European) young people in the videos. 
Systemic imbalances and internalised patterns of thought and behaviour can 
only be overcome through self-reflection, tireless training and action. Per-
haps this is a surplus of this exhibition project.  

Elements of the Exhibition  

The table, made out of an artfully marbled stucco panel on plywood stands, 
was created in 2018 in collaboration with Abou Dubaev, a Chechen stuccoer, on 
the occasion of the group exhibition “The Centre Cannot Hold” at Lafayette 
Anticipations, Paris, and marks the beginning of Ève Chabanon's collaborative 
work on this project. For the exhibition, Chabanon insisted that the Lay-
fayette Anticipations Foundation engage and pay Dubaev temporarily as a per-
manent employee, which provided him with the necessary papers and funds to 
gain access to the French housing and labour market. Dubaev was able to dedi-
cate himself to his art production and at the same time create a surplus. 

A sought-after craftsman in his home country who restored and decorated the 
fitments and architecture of churches and other illustrious buildings, Dubaev 
was not even able to lay down the foundations for his craft in France. Ève 
Chabanon helped him research the appropriate raw materials, organised a work-
shop through Lafayette Anticipations and created the design of the tabletop, 
which was so versatile in form and tonality that Dubaev was able to use and 
demonstrate his range of techniques through it. In a similar way to the mugs 
distributed in the exhibition space and by virtue of its design, the table or 
tabletop demarcates the blurred border area between the utility/everyday 
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object and art or sculpture. If a mug is determined by its individual and in-
timate use (you touch it with your mouth), the table then also symbolises the 
assembly and exchange of many equals. 

Five large monitors stream short video fragments documenting workshops that 
Ève Chabanon's collective staged at the Lycée Julie-Victoire Daubié in Argen-
teuil during Winter 2019. The non-producers introduced the students to their 
respective stories and backgrounds and invited them to participate in work-
shops in their individual fields: singing, graphic design, improvisational 
theatre, screenwriting, film and documentary production.  

Ève Chabanon has chosen excerpts for the exhibition that stand in as tableaux 
vivants for the beginning of the project and that emphasise its focus on the 
element of exchange between all participants. Through these video fragments, 
the members of the collective are present as individuals, each with their own 
expertise and characteristics beyond their blanket migrant status. The close 
correlation between cultural or artistic work and individual identity emerges 
in the footage of the migrants and their emotions. At the same time, moments 
of misunderstanding, embarrassment and helplessness repeatedly cross the stu-
dents' faces, who thus hold up a mirror to exhibition-goers, inasmuch as they 
anticipate, demonstrate and question the latter's own reactions.  

This video material is to be supplemented by a second fictional part, which 
will be written, staged and presented by the non-producers. Together, these 
two elements ultimately make up the film “The Surplus of the non-producer”. 

“Chapter 3” thus marks an intermediate step, a breathing space and a taking 
stock or site analysis of such a protracted and intensive project. The move 
to a German exhibition venue engendered further challenges but there were 
also developments arising for the project with its multilingual framing. The 
approximately 45-minute-long audio text in the exhibition, like the video 
fragments, brings together sequences from the workshops in Argenteuil, but 
without synchronised sound and image. The spoken word of various non-produc-
ers brings the individual elements of the exhibition together to form a unity 
and makes their collective character palpable once more. For a better under-
standing in a German-speaking context, Ève Chabanon designed two special 
frames that fix LED tiles on which a German translation of the transcript ap-
pears as a running text. Formally-speaking, the wooden frames with attached 
ceramic elements are reminiscent of an abacus, an old-fashioned slide calcu-
lator. This association raises a connection to counting, but also to survey-
ing and documenting. For the artist, these objects refer to the passing of 
time, to the long process during which the project has flourished, always de-
pendent on institutions that sponsor, invite to create exhibitions and that 
manage strict budgets, in which the classic capitalist idea of art object and 
(added) value is reflected. At which points are such long-established struc-
tures perhaps permeable and able to use their own potential to provide hith-
erto non-producers on the outside access to a hermetic economic system, as 
well as social and art systems; to help artists climb out of the most precar-
ious living conditions? 
 

Ève Chabanon's 100 ceramic mugs are a commentary on questions and expecta-
tions in relation to the value of cultural and artistic work and its elusive, 
mostly non-material surplus value. They are sold within the framework of the 
exhibition at an escalating price based on a curve developed by the art his-
torian Sophie Cras; all proceeds are passed on directly to the artist. In a 
similar way to the table, the mugs are both equally functional and sculp-
tural. Their identity is only established through their number and price: 
from being a quasi serially-produced functional object, the mug morphs incre-
mentally into a small handcrafted edition and finally into a unique specimen. 
As the number of copies decreases, the surplus value, the significance, in-
creases. With this speculative game about objects and words that are simulta-
neously established, fictional, emotional and poetic, Ève Chabanon creates 
her own economy and demonstrates the way art, value and the market have an 
effect. At the same time, the mugs stand for Chabanon's own definition of 
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surplus value: the serial handcraft she performs here allows her a moment of 
retreat and quiet concentration within the framework of a large-scale project 
that constantly demands a high degree of tasks from her that are not 
strictly-speaking genuinely artistic: multilingual moderation and coordina-
tion of six individuals, each with their different backgrounds, acquisition 
of ever new means to keep the project going, mediation, promotion and commu-
nication of the project. The mug becomes a tangible, saleable art product 
here and thus the artist's main source of income. Surplus creates surplus. 

Ève Chabanon's joy in and talent for playing with language and concepts is 
once again revealed in the short text Chapter 4: no more chapters, stuck in 
reality, which is applied to the wall in the small exhibition room. The art-
ist supplements her work on “The Surplus of the non-producer” with written 
documentations – diary-like, poetically-condensed texts – that deal with the 
developments but also frustrations of the project contextually, personally 
and in abstract terms. Like the ceramic mugs, these texts are personal con-
templations in moments of quiet concentration and reflection. The text at the 
Westfälischer Kunstverein takes up individual design features of the exhibi-
tion space (“light brown drab glow; intermittent yellow flash”) as in the 
stage directions for a play. The counterpart of Ève Chabanon's first-person 
narrator is a non-binary figure called Sole, who unites in themself the sum 
of all possible friends and conversation partners. Set in Syria, the core of 
the text is a short but highly complex narrative arc with numerous protago-
nists. This interpolation into Chabanon's introspection is actually part of 
the script written by Abdulmajeed Haydar, which is intended to round off the 
film “The Surplus of the non-producer”. 

Chabanon herself compares her writing to the way the leavening process of a 
sourdough works, repeating the same fictional scene over and over again in an 
intimate and self-scrutinising loop. Individual key words or phrases are re-
peated and form the new starter for a fermentation process. Thus the seven 
chairs distributed around the room, the number once again endowing the mem-
bers of the collective with a presence in the room, are covered with tie-dyed 
silk on which text can be read that originates from Chabanon's text for her 
exhibition in the Bétonsalon in Paris and that recur in her text for the Mün-
ster show.  
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Ève Chabanon (b. 1989, France) lives and works in Brussels. She graduated 
from the Haute École des Arts du Rhin (HEAR) in Strasbourg in 2013, before 
taking a Masters in Curating at the Sorbonne Université in Paris in 2014 and 
participating in the Open School East in London and Margate in 2016.  

She has had various residencies, including at the White House in Dagenham in 
2017, the FRAC Grand Large in Dunkirk in 2018 and Te Whare Hēra in Welling-
ton, New Zealand, where she presented her first solo exhibition “Eating Each 
Each Other” in 2019. She was awarded the Prix Sciences Po for contemporary 
art in 2018 for her project “The Anti-Social Social Club: Episode One, The 
Chamber of the Dispossessed”. “Chapter 3” is the artist's first institutional 
solo exhibition in Germany.  

 

 

 
 
A Co-production with Bétonsalon – Centre for art and research, Paris.  

 

 

 

 

The exhibition was generously funded by Kunststiftung NRW 

Supported by L&S GmbH Co. KG and Licht + Werbetechnik Hermann Brück GmbH. 

 

 

 

 

 

With kind support and part of the PERSPEKTIVE Fund for Contemporary Art & Architecture, an ini-tia-tive of the 
Bureau des arts plas-tiques of the Institut français. Supported by the French Ministry of Culture and the Goe-
the Institut. 

 

 

 

 

 

 

The Westfälischer Kunstverein is funded by Landschaftsverband Westfalen-Lippe and the City of Münster. 
 

 

 

 

 

  


